Public

FTAA.ecom/inf/38

15 June, 1999

Original: English 


FTAA-Joint Government-Private Sector Committee of Experts On Electronic Commerce

Fourth Meeting 

Miami, June 14-16, 1999

United States Submission to the Questionnaire 

CONSUMER PROTECTION

ISSUE
The Internet and the growth of electronic commerce are dramatically increasing access to information of all kinds. The U.S. supports the broadest possible flow of information and content over the Internet, and also recognizes the concerns of consumers regarding commercial communications from businesses that may not be trustworthy.  In addition, Internet consumers must have confidence that the goods and services offered online are fairly represented, that they will get what they pay for, and that recourse or redress will be available if either of these does not occur. 

BACKGROUND
On November 30, 1998, President Clinton directed the Secretary of Commerce, in consultation with the Federal Trade Commission and other federal agencies, to foster consumer confidence in electronic commerce by working to ensure effective consumer protection online. The President also directed the Department to work with the Office of the United States Trade Representative to help avoid the creation of foreign trade barriers while protecting the interests of consumers. 

The United States is committed to enforcing existing consumer protection laws in the online environment and refining existing consumer protection laws where necessary to accomodate the unique characteristics of the online environment.  We seek the cooperation of industry and consumer advocates to enhance consumer awareness, to develop easy to use mechanisms to resolve consumer complaints on a global basis, and to work together to achieve effective consumer protection in Cyberspace.

Domestic Efforts
The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has taken the offensive against misleading and deceptive practices online.  The FTC strategy involves bringing law enforcement actions where necessary, conducting consumer and business education campaigns, and clarifying the application of existing regulation to online conduct.  For the most part, law enforcement and the FTC has generally found that it has adequate statutory authority to investigate and prosecute defendants engaged in illegal practices online.  International legal issues involving consumer protection are becoming increasingly important, as Net content becomes increasingly international.  The Federal Trade Commission conducted a public workshop on June 8-9, 1999 on U.S. perspectives on consumer protection in the global marketplace, which provided a forum for a wide spectrum of interested parties to address topics related to the appropriate role of consumer protection in international electronic commerce. 

The Department of Commerce is also working with the private sector to develop consumer awareness campaigns and to encourage industry efforts to help consumers resolve complaints about online purchases and to achieve effective consumer protection online.  In addition, the Department of Commerce is working with the FTC and with the Department of Justice’s anti-fraud unit to develop a coordinated inter-agency approach to online consumer protection efforts.

The U.S. continues to favor an approach to consumer protection in the online environment that is based upon enforcement of existing legal protections. The U.S. believes that global consumer protection can be enhanced through: 1) vigorous enforcement of existing consumer protection laws, 2) increased consumer education, 3) increased cooperation among law enforcement authorities, and 4) private sector participation in the development of effective consumer protection, including, for example, global deployment of easy-to-use consumer complaint resolution mechanisms.  The U.S. will seek to ensure that truthful and accurate advertising is the cornerstone of advertising on the Internet and to bolster and spread existing advertising industry enforcement mechanisms.

International Efforts

The global nature of the Internet necessitates examination of consumer protection issues on a global basis.  In order to protect consumers online, the global community must address issues involving choice of law and jurisdiction -- how to decide where a virtual transaction takes place and what consumer protection laws apply.  International cooperation among private sector groups and governments will therefore be integral to addressing consumer protection issues online.  

The United States believes that governments should refrain from mandating common global rules and enforcement mechanisms for online consumer protection.  The United States strongly supports industry leadership to promote consumer protection and international cooperation among private sector groups to set common global rules and enforcement mechanisms for consumer protection.  Consumer protection issues have been identified as priorities for the coming year by international private sector organizations, such as  the Trans-Atlantic Business Dialogue (TABD), the U.S. - Japan Business Council (USJBC), and the Global Business Dialogue (GBD).  Such private sector efforts can be backed up by appropriate, and, in most cases, existing legal protections for consumers. 

The U.S. Government is actively engaged in international policy discussions on consumer protection.  The OECD, with the participation of international business, is currently developing guidelines for consumer protection online.  Consumer protection issues will also be addressed in the FTAA’s Joint Committee on Experts on electronic commerce in 1999.  We also plan to engage in bilateral discussions on this issue, involving consumer advocates and industry.  The European Union is considering a  proposed directive on “Certain Legal Aspects of Electronic Commerce in the Internal Market.”  The proposed directive is designed to create a more consistent legal framework within the EU in the areas of jurisdiction, commercial communications, contract liability, and enforcement for the online environment and has implications for consumer protection as do several other recently adopted EU directives.   The USG is currently reviewing this proposed Directive and will be discussing it and other directives informally with our European Commission colleagues.  




4

